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For much of the last century, Americans took special pride in a higher education system that 
had become the envy of the world.  And, as we move into this new global century, many of our 
top research universities remain highly ranked and highly admired around the globe.     

Yet today, U.S. confidence in the strength of our higher education system is plainly under siege.  
Derek Bok, the former president of Harvard University, helped fuel the angst with a widely read 
research synthesis on student learning in college.  Bok’s title—Our Underachieving Colleges— 
forthrightly signaled both his verdict on where U.S. higher education stands and a call to 
vigorous action. Similarly, both employers and pundits have pointed to the rise of rapidly 
expanding Asian economies and educational systems, warning that, unless corrective actions 
are taken, U.S. leadership in science, technology, mathematics and engineering may soon 
become a distant memory.    

There is also the steady drumbeat of data points from the Organization for Economic 
Cooperation and Development (OECD) showing that the U.S. has been falling fast from its 
recent perch as the nation with the highest proportion of college graduates.  While older 
Americans still lead the world in the number of college degrees, many nations have moved 
ahead of the U.S. when it comes to the postsecondary attainment of younger adults.   

To-date, U.S. policy and philanthropic leaders have responded with a renewed emphasis on 
what the Obama administration describes as “Access and Completion” and what others term 
“Double the Numbers.”  The new U.S. policy goal is a dramatic increase in the percentage of 
Americans who enroll in college and actually complete their studies, undergirded by a laser-like 
focus on those U.S. groups – racial and ethnic minorities, low-income learners, working adults - 
that historically have been least likely to achieve college degrees. 

The Challenge of Bologna  

As Paul Gaston’s probing analysis of The Challenge of Bologna makes clear, however, 
expanding U.S. college completion rates is at best a partial response to the competition 
American higher education now faces in this turbulent era of global interdependence.  After all, 
many countries also are rapidly investing in expanded postsecondary enrollment.  A nation that 
wants to secure its standing as an acknowledged leader in higher learning will need more than 
increased degree production to maintain its intellectual edge.   

The real news from Europe, as Gaston painstakingly shows us, is not that more Europeans will 
achieve postsecondary credentials, but rather that the decade-long effort known as “Bologna” 
has resulted in a widespread re-engagement with the question of what kinds of higher learning 
today’s graduates actually need.  To their credit, as Europeans undertook an epochal effort to 
“harmonize” dozens of very disparate university systems, they decided to make students’ 
demonstrated levels of learning the touchstone both for transfer protocols and for guiding 



student progress toward next-level degree programs.  Today, European educators are winning 
kudos—and a growing following—for their high profile, far-flung and increasingly influential 
efforts to set standards for educational quality and to ensure the substantive quality of the 
postsecondary degrees they award.  

The goal of the Bologna process is what we might call “High Numbers of High Achieving 
Graduates.”  There is a “social dimension” to the Bologna effort, fueled by the recognized need 
to make higher learning more inclusive and more successful as a catalyst for social mobility and 
cultural cohesion.  But those involved in Bologna also want students’ credentials to be both 
valued and valuable, across disparate educational contexts, and especially in the context of a 
fast-paced and ever-more demanding global economy. 

Toward Global Dialogue and Engagement 

Americans are just starting to take notice.  Some are keenly interested, some are ambivalent, 
and some have already concluded that the Bologna move toward shared benchmarks for 
postsecondary “qualifications” flies directly in the face of that freedom from “ministerial” direction 
that U.S. higher education has long prized and fiercely protected. 

Whatever their initial reaction to the Bologna developments, however, all U.S. educators will 
certainly need a fuller understanding of what is happening on other shores and of the motives 
that are propelling this high profile international effort.  Paul Gaston’s fine study meets that 
need.   

Seasoned by his own long history with U.S. educational change initiatives, both campus-based 
and national, Gaston provides in the present volume a thoughtful and balanced analysis.  He 
gives due weight to the significance of the Bologna accomplishments but also keeps firmly in 
view both the distinctive features of U.S. higher education and the vitality of higher education 
reforms that already are in progress, albeit with less national fanfare and support, on our own 
shores.  

This year, thanks to the interest of the Lumina Foundation in the Bologna process and its 
potential implications for U.S. higher education, I’ve taken part in a series of stateside Bologna 
discussions – some with those leading the Bologna work in various European, Canadian and 
Latin American countries, some with U.S. educational leaders of varying minds on the question 
of whether any such effort could take root in the U.S. at all. 

As the head of the Association of American Colleges and Universities (AAC&U), the major U.S. 
higher education association committed to strengthening the quality of U.S. collegiate learning, I 
applaud these efforts to put U.S. educators in active dialogue with other nations about the future 
of higher learning and about the most productive direction for educational focus and renewal.  

I also want to underscore Gaston’s insight that such dialogue must and can be multilateral.  
European, Canadian and Latin American leaders are bringing a record of significant progress 
and recent accomplishment in the Bologna process to the dialogue.  But U.S. educators also 
bring work on far-reaching reforms to the table as well. 



Inattentive though U.S. educators may have been to the Bologna process, the Europeans 
themselves have in fact drawn extensively on U.S. precept and practice, both in designing their 
overarching qualifications framework and in their approach to establishing what students should 
achieve.  The “Dublin Descriptors” – a broad template that establishes the Bologna parameters 
for what needs to be included in a degree framework – acknowledge their use of related work 
done within the AAC&U community on learning outcomes that all college students need to 
achieve.  While the Dublin Descriptors are different in several ways from “The Essential 
Learning Outcomes” that the AAC&U community has developed, both frameworks share a 
common concern with developing higher levels of intellectual and practical competencies, 
fostering what the Europeans call “judgment,” teaching students to apply their learning, and 
laying a foundation for lifelong learning.  The Bologna process is now translating these 
expectations into requirements and progressively higher levels of expected attainment for 
specific disciplines.  But a comparable focus on intended learning outcomes also is emerging—
with active faculty leadership—in numerous academic and professional fields within the U.S.   

Similarly, the Bologna shift in focus from what teachers teach toward students’ own intended 
level of accomplishment resonates with some three decades of similar efforts on this side of the 
Atlantic.   Arguably, Europe is poised to sprint ahead of the U.S. with its strong emphasis on 
making students’ actual involvement in learning—their expected “time-on-task”—the baseline for 
establishing the number of credits students can earn through disparate courses of study.  But 
Gaston is astute in his use of the “relay race” metaphor to show that both Europeans and 
Americans are ultimately working on the same big educational question:  how to move beyond 
the “resources and reputation” metrics that ruled the day in the last century toward a more 
contemporary focus on educational purposes, enabling practices and actual learning outcomes 
as the new standard for educational quality in the twenty-first century. 

How Europeans and Americans Can Learn from One Another: 

Recognizing both these intersecting concerns and the historic differences between European 
and U.S. designs for higher learning, where might a productive dialogue between U.S. 
educators and Bologna participants actually begin?   

In his final chapter, Gaston explicitly calls for a trans-national dialogue about the U.S. tradition of 
liberal or broad education at the collegiate level and its relevance for the new global context.   
Picking up on that invitation, I want to suggest five areas in which a multilateral dialogue about 
the relative advantages of field-specific vs. liberal or broad education is both needed and 
potentially illuminating. 

+Articulating and Achieving the Multiple Aims of Education:  As The Bologna Challenge makes 
clear, one of the drivers for the Bologna process is also its limitation:  the primary focus on 
preparing students for the economy and career success. There have been efforts over the past 
decade to enlarge the initial vision, but economic readiness still plays a dominant role in the 
Bologna dynamic.  

 U.S. leaders face comparable pressures to make jobs the index of educational effectiveness 
and “success.” But U.S. educators have countered, forcefully, if not yet decisively, with the 



recognition that higher education also plays a central role in building “civic capital.”  Over the 
past two decades, in both national and regional U.S. institutions, there has been a major 
investment in building curricula, pedagogies, and co-curricular programs that engage students 
with the wider community and especially with societal and environmental dilemmas—equity, 
justice, hunger and climate change, to name just a few--that pose fundamental challenges to the 
sustainability of any democracy.  Evidence is emerging that there are real civic and intercultural 
gains for students who take part in such efforts. 

Through the Council of Europe, there also has been a robust trans-Atlantic dialogue on the role 
of the university in democratic engagement and learning.  Probing these issues, both the U.S. 
and Europe have acknowledged that global diasporas now are making societal diversity both a 
flashpoint and a testing ground for liberal democracies. With older concepts of civic identity and 
membership now under enormous pressure, the university can and should become an important 
catalyst for re-examining the meaning, application and viability of democratic values and 
practices.   

Gaston’s text provides abundant evidence that European universities are far from willing to 
accept an educational framework that makes employability the primary metric for success.  
Bologna and U.S. educators would be well advised, then, to work together in persuasively 
articulating—and fulfilling—the case that everyone has a stake in producing graduates who are 
both prepared and expected to take responsibility for the future of the democratic promise.  The 
economy is important, but so too, for self-governing societies, are the sustainability and integrity 
of a vibrant civil society.  The Bologna commitment to educational quality needs to address, as 
a central concern, the role of higher learning in fostering civic learning and engagement. 

+Facilitating Cross-Disciplinary Learning:  To anyone anchored in U.S. higher education, the 
most arresting aspect of the Bologna process has been the decision to focus cross-national 
qualifications and degree expectations on a single field of study or, in U.S. jargon, “the major.” 
“Are Europeans reifying the disciplines?” one U.S. historian inquired tartly after sitting through a 
thorough discussion of the Bologna “tuning” process in the disciplines.  

This was a telling first response. In AAC&U’s work on learning outcomes, we know that one of 
the points of real convergence between educators and employers is their shared recognition 
that, to deal with the complex problems that characterize our society, twenty-first century 
learners need a strong grounding in multi-disciplinary frameworks.  Research done for us 
shows, in fact, that 76%  of responding employers would recommend a broad, rather than a 
field-specific, education to young people they were advising about college.  (Hart Research, 
AAC&U, 2007)  

“We want that 360 degree perspective,” employers insist.  “We need college graduates who are 
ready to work in cross-functional, cross-disciplinary work teams.”  U.S. colleges and universities 
increasingly tout their interdisciplinary programs and strengths, while U.S. students routinely 
choose double majors, majors and minors, and/or interdisciplinary majors.   It is hard to argue, 
from the U.S. vantage point, that baccalaureate study in a single academic field is the best way 
to prepare for a global future. 



Admittedly, the Bologna process emphasizes the integration of general competencies within any 
discipline, and some fields themselves insist on cognate studies as complements to their 
disciplines.   But there remains an open question whether intensive focus on a single academic 
discipline is now unduly limiting, either at the baccalaureate level or beyond.   U.S. and 
European educators would benefit mightily from a far-reaching probe of the connections 
between disciplinary and cross-disciplinary study as they create twenty-first century designs for 
higher learning and global preparation. 

+Teaching Students to Apply Their Learning in New Contexts:  To its credit, the Bologna 
process has made “applying knowledge” one of its five organizing principles for postsecondary 
excellence.  U.S. educators have been moving in a similar direction, with many proposing that it 
is high time to erace the artificial distinctions that have long prevailed between studies deemed 
“liberal” - interpreted to mean that they were not related to job training -  and those considered 
practical - because they intentionally prepare students for careers.  There is now much more 
“big picture thinking” going on in U.S. professional fields such as engineering or health, and 
much more emphasis on ‘real-world applications” in the so-called traditional liberal arts and 
sciences.   

These developments notwithstanding, however, many faculty, in all nations, still stand 
somewhat removed from the question of how well students are really learning to apply—and 
amend—their understandings in real-world contexts.  Few would contend that higher education 
is fully successful in teaching students how to “transfer their learning” – reliably and generatively 
– from the academy to the community.   As both U.S. and European educators wrestle with the 
creation of productive connections between knowledge and practice, everyone has something 
to gain from a determined trans-Atlantic effort to develop robust evidence about “what works” in 
building graduates’ capacities to work in real-world settings and to make effective judgments in 
contexts of uncertainty.  This, one might argue, is the fundamental challenge that all higher 
education systems face as postsecondary learning becomes an expected destination for a large 
fraction of the population rather than a privilege reserved to the fortunate few. 

+Probing the Future of General Education:  General education has been, for more than a 
century, one of the defining features of U.S. higher education.  Some Bologna countries also 
have—or aspire to--a tradition of general studies beyond the major field, but most do not.   
Indeed, many Europeans and some Americans assume that the U.S. “needs” general education 
requirements mainly because so many U.S. college students haven’t mastered the foundational 
arts and sciences knowledge that secondary schools already expect in Europe.   

Viewed through this lens, general education can seem mainly “compensatory,” helping U.S. 
graduates “catch up” with more rigorously prepared international peers.  And, using the same 
lens, some U.S. reformers assume that, once pre-collegiate education is brought to a higher 
standard in the U.S., Americans can then embrace the  European design for a three-year 
baccalaureate degree, focused mainly on a particular field of study. 

These widespread assumptions about the purpose and content of U.S. general education are, 
however, seriously out of date.  They miss entirely what is actually happening in U.S. general 
education.  Across all sectors, U.S. colleges and universities have been moving ever farther 



away from practices that once positioned “general education” mainly as a series of survey or 
“distribution” courses designed to impart foundational knowledge about science, culture, history 
and society.  In fact, a 2009 AAC&U study showed that only 15% of U.S. colleges and 
universities still cling exclusively to this old “distribution-model” design for general education.   

Instead, general education is being redesigned, stateside, as a strategy for teaching students 
how to set their particular interests in larger contexts and how to integrate and apply their 
learning at progressively higher levels of effort and achievement.  Proponents of integrative 
learning also see general education as a way to foster students’ creativity and curiosity.  
Pushing students out of their comfort zone in specific disciplines, embracing topics that stretch 
beyond anyone’s individual expertise, these problem-based designs for general education have 
in fact attracted international attention.  Educators from around the globe are studying U.S. 
“liberal arts” practices to see what might be usefully applied in their own cultural contexts. 

It remains true, of course, that general education also plays a remedial role throughout U.S. 
higher education.  But even if U.S. schools actually “solve” pervasive problems of under-
preparation, few U.S. educators believe that high school alone can build the facility in cross-
disciplinary, integrative and problem-based learning that employers now seek and civil society 
needs.   

Bologna educators already are aiming for a certain level of integrative learning with their 
signature emphasis on embedding general (or “generic”) competencies in all fields of advanced 
study, whatever the subject matter.   But Bologna educators are not yet leading the way on 
making integrative topics and problems a requisite focus for postsecondary learning.   

Europeans have much to gain from a close look at where U.S. general education is heading, 
even as U.S. educators acknowledge that they have a very long way to go in making integrative 
general education a demonstrable achievement and not just an ambitious goal.    

+Designing Assessments that Show What Students Can Actually Do: Self-consciously driving a 
far-reaching “shift from teaching to learning,” the Bologna process has worked energetically to 
create frameworks for  assessment that show what students can do with their knowledge.  
Absent any agreed-upon national framework for quality assurance, the U.S. is nonetheless 
moving in a similar direction.  With both general and specialized studies now increasingly 
involving students in research, extensive writing, problem-based projects, and significant 
experiences of community-based learning, U.S. educators also are setting in place a framework 
that potentially enables them to make students’ actual work the primary source of evidence 
about students’ learning gains in college. 

In addition, the Bologna process has creatively pioneered the concept of a Diploma 
Supplement, describing not just what courses a student completed for credit, but rather what the 
program actually expected the students to know and learn how to do.  As most would agree, the 
Diploma Supplement is still a work in progress, more focused on institutional expectations than 
on students’ actual achievements. Nonetheless, it is a breakthrough idea that already is stirring 
warranted interest in some U.S. state systems.   



Assessments and transcripts thus present themselves as another fruitful arena for international 
dialogue, experimentation and mutual learning. And here, I would argue, is an arena in which 
the U.S. would have much to gain—politically as well as conceptually--from close study of the 
Bologna quality assurance models.   

As Gaston’s summary of U.S. developments in accountability points out, the U.S. is still 
struggling to common reference points for assessing students’ learning in college.  For the most 
part, the accountability debate has focused on tests of general competencies, such as critical 
thinking and writing, addressed outside the context of students’ actual field of concentration.   

This is at best a limited set of indicators.  Once the accountability issues are better understood 
in the U.S. – and freed from their tether to the existing state of standardized testing technology – 
one surely will want to know what students are learning above and beyond general skills.   

The Bologna quality assurance process is intensely focused, by contrast, on what students 
actually are gaining from their primary area of concentration, the academic field or discipline. As 
policy analyst Clifford Adelman has repeatedly pointed out, the Bologna approach to the 
assessment loop leaves comparable U.S. efforts far behind.  Those concerned about the U.S. 
direction on accountability would do well to hold up the Bologna example to U.S. policy leaders. 

AAC&U has taken the position that the most productive designs both for learning and 
assessment will focus on students’ ability to locate their particular interests in a larger context 
and especially on their progress in developing the knowledge, skill and dispositions to apply 
their knowledge to the complex, unscripted intellectual and practical tasks they will face in the 
economy, as citizens and in their own lives. (Our Students’ Best Work, AAC&U, second ed., 
2009)  That said, if one had to choose between the dominant approaches to accountability in 
the U.S. vs the dominant approach in Europe, it would be far more illuminating to see what 
students can do with their majors than to know how well they do on tests that are intentionally 
designed to bypass the major field.   

The real opportunity here, of course, is to recognize that new priorities for postsecondary 
study—that historic shift from teaching to learning—necessarily call for new designs for 
determining students’ actual gains over time and program.  And that’s the opportunity that 
educators on both sides of the Atlantic ought to seize. 

The Bologna process has already led to a reinvigoration of quality assurance strategies in 
Europe.  Similarly, the new U.S. focus on learning outcomes has produced a set of widely 
tested “rubrics,” keyed to the Essential Learning Outcomes articulated through the AAC&U 
community – that also show what student progress ought to look like from the first to final year 
of college.  (http://www.aacu.org/leap/vision.cfm) 

With these new assets in hand, the time is extremely ripe for a trans-Atlantic effort that 
translates the new focus on student learning outcomes into new social norms for expected 
assessment practice.   

The long-term goal, both for Bologna and the U.S., is to give both students and the public a 
reliable guide to the learning that matters most from higher education, whether for work, 



citizenship or a fulfilling life.  Nothing concentrates the student mind more effectively, of course, 
that knowing “what will be on the test.”  To the extent that our tests of student accomplishment 
can focus on students’ actual academic and field-based work, they—and society—will 
successfully meet both the challenge of Bologna, and the promise of democracy. 

  


